COUNCIL MEETING
CITY OF LUVERNE

August 27, 2018

The City of Luverne Council met in regular session on August 27, 2018 at 5:30 p.m., in the City Hall Building. The following members were present:

Mayor Ed Beasley
Charlie Johnson, Councilman
Kip Smith, Councilman 

Kathy Smyth, Councilwoman
Elliott Jones, Councilman 

Eddie Billings, Councilman
Morris Tate, Engineer

Mike Jones, Attorney 5:35

Margie Gomillion, Clerk

W.A. Neal, Building Inspector

Barrett Leverette, Editor
 
Visitors:


Brian Richardson – ADOR


Cameron Clark – ADOR

Yolanda Watkins – AVENU (RDS)

Michelle Royals


Dianne Oliver




Lessie Dorsey


Mayor Beasley called the meeting to order. The mayor called on Councilman Smith to lead the pledge of allegiance to the flag and Councilman Billings to say a prayer. 
The mayor called for the approval of the minutes of August 13, 2018. Councilman Billings made a motion to approve the minutes as written. Councilman Johnson seconded the motion and the vote was unanimously approved.


Mayor Beasley stated he sent out a memo earlier this week to all the council with a copy of Ms. Royals resume. The mayor stated he thought Ms. Royals’ credentials speak for themselves. Mayor Beasley called on Mr. Tate to give his thoughts on this. Mr. Tate stated he has known Ms. Royals since she was a baby and knew her dad. Ms. Royals comes from a good family. She worked with the county for 11 years and has a P.E. license in the State of Alabama. Mr. Tate stated he thought she would do a great job for the city. Mayor Beasley stated her salary and benefits would compare to Mr. Tate’s. Ms. Royals would drive her own vehicle to and from work then pick up a city vehicle to perform her city responsibilities. The city would provide her fuel. The mayor stated she would be a city employee so she will have the same benefits as any other employee. Ms. Royals’ salary would be $81,500 a year. After further discussion, Councilman Jones made a motion to hire Ms. Michelle Royals as the new city engineer. Councilman Johnson seconded the motion and the vote was unanimously approved. Mayor Beasley stated Mr. Tate has agreed to stay with the city until February 1st. Ms. Royals will start October 2nd. 
Mayor Beasley called on Mr. Jones for an update on the airport lease. Mr. Jones stated he spoke with Steve Defee after the last meeting. Mr. Jones stated he has not heard anything else from Mr. Jeff Walker. Mr. Defee is fine going with Alabama Plane Painting Co., LLC, which is Mr. Leon Hiebert. Mr. Defee has reviewed the lease and is fine with it. Mr. Jones stated he would get with Mr. Hiebert to get the lease executed.
The mayor asked Mr. Jones for an update on the Verizon lease. Mr. Jones reported he contacted Verizon after the last meeting and told them the council would agree to the six months. Mr. Jones stated he has not heard back from Verizon. Mr. Jones stated he emailed the person he was communicating with this weekend and asked for an update. He emailed back yesterday and said he would get back with them. Mr. Jones stated he is still waiting to hear back on the six months and will let the council know as soon as he hears.
Mayor Beasley stated everyone had a copy of Mr. Tate’s report. Mr. Tate reported routine work was performed. Mr. Tate discussed an update on the bridge relocation of the utilities. The city has a signed agreement from the State Highway Department that will include the relocation of the utility poles, a few manholes, a fire hydrant and a water meter.  The consulting engineers have been approved by the DOT.
The mayor stated we have Yolanda Watkins with RDS that’s our current tax collector for the City of Luverne. We also have Brian Richardson and Cameron Clark with the State of Alabama. Mayor Beasley called on Brian Richardson to speak. Mr. Richardson is the Assessment Officer for the sales tax division. Mr. Richardson passed out information to the council. Mr. Clark discussed collecting and auditing for sales & use tax. Mr. Clark stated the state’s fee is 2% of the gross collections and this includes auditing, collecting and legal services if needed. The total services will never be over 2%. There are no attorney fees or any other additional fees. Mr. Clark stated there would be no contract, only a resolution to transition. Next, the mayor called on Ms. Watkins to speak. Ms. Watkins passed out information to the council. Ms. Watkins stated she is the Business Executive for RDS and thanked the council for allowing her to come to speak. The city has been a client with RDS for 23 years. Ms. Watkins discussed lowering their rates to 1.50% for the city. The only fees charged are for collecting and auditing.  The collection fees would be 1.50% and auditing $69 an hour. If they are only there half an hour they charge half the amount. Ms. Watkins stated by law they have to charge an hourly fee. Ms. Watkins stated she appreciated the service the city gives the opportunity to do and hope they can continue that partnership. After some discussion, Ms. Watkins was asked to get a report showing their audit fees for the same time frame of the reports she presented to the council. The mayor stated once we get the figures from Ms. Watkins the council will take this up at the first convenience of the council.

Mayor Beasley called on the city clerk for the administrative report. Routine work was performed. 

The mayor stated everyone has a copy of the chief’s report. Everything is going good. There was an incident last night with a guy who tried to commit suicide. 
Councilman Johnson stated everything is going well at the park.

Mayor Beasley the natural gas rates will be the same for the next three years.
Councilman Smith stated everything is quite with the Fire Department. One of the city’s garbage trucks caught on fire today. The mayor stated thankfully nobody was injured. Councilman Smith stated the fire department got the new airbag system. We will probably train with them more tomorrow night to get ready to put them in service on some of the trucks.

The mayor reported Mr. Wiley Lott with Southeast Alabama Gas will bring a check for $11,000 on September 25th. Mayor Beasley stated half would be given to the Crenshaw Council Economic Development and half to the city’s Industrial Development.
Mayor Beasley stated the term for Mr. Morris Tate and Mr. Joe R. Sport has expired on the Electric Board. The mayor stated he has been attending the meetings and it’s time to replace Mr. Sport. Councilman Billings made a motion to appoint Mayor Beasley to replace Mr. Joe R. Sport on the Electric Board. Councilman Smith seconded the motion and all was in favor. Councilman Smith made a motion to re-appoint Mr. Morris Tate to the Electric Board. Councilman Billings seconded the motion and the vote was unanimously approved. 
Councilman Smith reminded everyone of the Labor Day weekend. The Shriners will be wide open starting Wednesday afternoon. The mayor stated he has already spoken to the chief about traffic control. Councilman Smith stated we have lost three citizens in the city since the last council meeting. We lost Ms. Lessie Burnett, Ms. Betty Speed, and Mr. Ben Pynes.

Councilwoman Smyth reported she had a request from a business owner up town for some power washing on the sidewalks. Councilwoman Smyth wanted to know about a date and time for a budget meeting. The mayor asked Mr. Tate and Councilwoman Smyth to get together to schedule a meeting and anyone on the council is welcome to attend.

Councilman Jones stated the County Commission will be acting on the draft beer sales tonight. 

Mr. Jones discussed the opioid crisis. There are beginning to be some lawsuits on behalf of some of the municipalities to attempt to recover for that. Mr. Jones stated he has been contacted by a law firm in Montgomery about the city possibly participating in that. Mr. Jones stated he would like to do an employment contract which would actually be with Mr. Jones. Mr. Jones would then hand it off to them to see if they can get the city any money that is out there available for the opioid case. Mr. Jones stated he wanted to see if the city wants to consider doing this. Councilman Billings made a motion for the mayor to execute an employment contract with Mr. Jones for the opioid case. Councilwoman Smyth seconded the motion and all was in favor.

Councilman Billings discussed how important it is to point out the hard work of those that work for the city. The city looks nice and people who have been traveling through during the summer have had many positive things to say about how clean it looks, how nice the lights are, how friendly the people here are, and the police directing traffic to keep it from being backed up.

Councilman Billings made a motion to adjourn the meeting. Councilman Smith seconded the motion. Meeting was adjourned.

